

## 05

# Neighbours but Aliens? The Struggle for the Communist Party of China's Party-to-Party Diplomacy in Nepal

**ANEKA REBECCA RAJBHANDARI,** Co-Founder of The Araniko Project, and Non-Resident Fellow, Nepal Institute for Policy Research (NIPoRe), Kathmandu.

RAUNAB SINGH KHATRI, Co-Founder of The Araniko Project, Kathmandu.

### **Abstract**

Globally, party-to-party diplomacy has been an integral part of China's foreign policy since the 1950s, and, in recent decades, it has become more visible, especially in Nepal. China has been increasingly using party channels as vehicles of authoritarian learning, seeking ideological closeness with political parties that can influence state-to-state relations and provide ease of access for high-level decision-making. However, these attempts at collaboration with political parties, through ideological training, party exchanges, and visits with ideologicallyaligned parties, have at times created turmoil among Nepali political elites. This chapter analyses the impact of party relations on Nepal's domestic politics and, subsequently, how Nepali political parties view their cooperation with China. This study features primary interviews with political party leaders, public intellectuals, and stakeholders along with a desk review of key events in party relations. The chapter concludes that party-to-party relations have helped expedite Sino-Nepal cooperation, however, failure of political parties to align their own interests with the national interest has not only led to disruptions in overall party-to-party cooperation but is also a source of domestic conflict.

#### Recommended citation:

Rajbhandari, A.R. & Khatri, R.S. (2023). Neighbours but Aliens? The Struggle for the Communist Party of China's Party-to-Party Diplomacy in Nepal. In Xavier, C. & Jacob, J. T. (Eds). *How China Engages South Asia: Themes, Partners and Tools* (pp. 57-65). Centre for Social and Economic Progress. Retrieved from https://csep.org/W7fn0hr

### Introduction

fter establishing formal diplomatic relations in 1955, the relationship between China and Nepal has evolved to extend beyond a historical exchange of culture and religion to extensive economic cooperation and state-to-state relations. China's first assistance to Nepal was the funding of US\$ 12.6 million in support of its first five-year plan (1956-1960) (Pant, 1961). Since then, six decades of Sino-Nepal relations were limited largely to small-scale aid donations with public diplomacy outreach restricted to state-to-state relations. It was only in 2015 when India's unofficial blockade on the southern border drove Nepali political elites to favour China that Sino-Nepal engagements witnessed an acceleration. Not only was the Chinese humanitarian aid to Nepal after the 2015 earthquake the largest ever provided on foreign soil (Tiezzi, 2015), but other areas of public diplomacy, such as education, culture, and political exchanges, also saw greater cooperation. Around 114 political visits were recorded between Chinese and Nepali leaders and 15 party-to-party official visits between 2000 to 2017—the most by the Communist Party of China (CPC) among political parties of any country in the South and Central Asian region (Custer, et al., 2019).

China attempted to foster greater ideological closeness between the CPC and Nepali political parties—in particular the Nepal Communist Party (NCP)—through highlevel meetings during the Chinese Peoples' Political Consultative Conference in 2016, and workshop on Xi Jinping thought for socialism with Chinese characteristics with 200 NCP leaders in 2019 (Bhattarai, 2019b). According to Pal (2021), China "clearly accords considerable significance to having an ideologically-aligned counterpart in Nepal's power structure" thus increasing overall Sino-Nepal engagement. It can also be seen as influenced by the ideological affinity of the two communist parties.

Globally, party-to-party relations have been an integral part of China's foreign diplomacy since

the 1950s, and in recent decades, this has only become more evident. Hackenesch & Bader (2020) argue that China increasingly uses party channels as a vehicle of authoritarian learning "by sharing experiences of its economic modernization and authoritarian one-party regime." Yet, questions about the impact of party-to-party relations on Nepal's domestic politics, and how Nepali political parties view their inter-party cooperation with China, remain. These questions go beyond the normal understanding of bilateral state-to-state relations and, thus, open a new avenue to understand party diplomacy as an important tool in foreign policy cooperation.

By conducting 10 primary interviews with bureaucrats, leaders of political parties, journalists, and public intellectuals, along with secondary source analysis of key reports, news articles, journals, video interviews, and so on, this chapter attempts to fill the gap in our understanding of evolving inter-party relations as a key consideration in foreign policy, especially when examining China's global influence.

### Party-to-party cooperation as China's foreign policy

Since the founding of the Communist Party of China in 1921, its foreign affairs department has played a key role in the development of the party and the nation. The department sought to cultivate "political party orientation and internationalisation", which helped build the guiding principles and framework for the Party's foreign affairs work (Yang, 2021).

After 1949, the Party sought to establish foreign relations with Communist parties and left-wing organisations in socialist or non-socialist countries for "safeguarding nation's independence and sovereignty" (Zhong, 2007). The Party's increasing focus on integrating with state activities, with party secretaries playing a pivotal role, made it indistinguishable from the state (Brødsgaard, 2018; Thornton, 2021). Party-to-party relations, thus, became an integral component of China's overall foreign

policy—the CPC went on to establish relations with more than 400 political parties and organisations in over 160 countries around the world (*Xinhua*, 2021).

Party ties help strengthen state relations. In the case of China, it has helped bolster engagement with influential political actors in other countries, even more so if the political leaders are of the ruling party, allowing China to influence high-level decision-making. While the CPC is not keen on exporting its 'China model' overseas, it has been active in promoting it.

The mode of training largely involves capacity development of political leaders. Sun (2016) identifies three universal components of the CPC's political party training programme: 1) lectures at Chinese institutions or universities, 2) field trips to local government(s) in China, and 3) cultural programmes promoting Chinese culture. In addition, attempts have been made by the CPC to train political elites abroad in 'Xi Jinping thought', highlighting the "virtues of strong centralized leadership" in developing countries and at various bilateral forums (The Economist, 2020; Li, 2019).

The focus is more on learning about the role of CPC's governance in China's development and then drawing inspiration to replicate such experiences in their own countries. Yet, does CPC maintain different kind of relationships with different political parties? Or are there common attributes to the CPC's approach regardless of which party is in power? One way to understand the narrative is to focus on the CPC's current leadership's emphasis on party loyalty, and whether or not the same is expected of the coalition of parties it is building abroad.

Under President Xi, political loyalty has become an important aspect of diplomacy for party legitimacy, both domestically and with foreign political parties, which helps construct an international environment conducive to the CPC (Rabena, 2021). China has become more assertive under Xi Jinping, yet it seeks to maintain a "peaceful" environment overseas by increasing its number of friends, i.e., political parties (Loh, 2018). This model of 'peaceful' development for shared prosperity while openly rejecting 'Western-centric' development is attractive for many countries' political parties that seek to engage in long-term cooperation with China.

However, the factors affecting the longevity of party-to-party relations are not limited to ideology. They are profoundly dependent on the position of the ruling party in the governments of developing countries, coupled with various other geopolitical considerations. These components need to be considered when evaluating how a political party's relationship with the CPC impacts economic and political cooperation, and development programmes.

### Overview of Sino-Nepal party relations

After the founding of the People's Republic of China in 1949, and the establishment of democracy in Nepal in 1951, party relations played an important role in establishing diplomatic relations between the two countries. In 1953, Gauri Bhakta Pradhan, a representative of the Communist Party of Nepal, left for Beijing, where he received 10 months of political and ideological training at the CPC headquarters (Baral, 2021). Partyto-party relations became a stepping stone in formalising diplomatic relations in 1955, when he facilitated Prime Minister Tanka Prasad Acharya's official visit to China (Nepalpage, 2021). After King Mahendra's panchayat regime in 1960, the CPC considered the monarchy a stable force and, thus, cultivated close ties with the palace.

While the CPC maintained occasional party exchanges,<sup>1</sup> it kept intact the policy of "non-interference" because of its concern

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Examples of such exchanges: In 1980, when the general secretary of CPN-UML, CP Mainali, led a delegation on the invitation of ID-CPC (See Devkota, 2021). Then in 1999, the general secretary of CPN-UML, Madhav Kumar Nepal, acted as a mediator between the Government of Nepal and the Chinese embassy to resolve speculations about the Dalai Lama attending a conference hosted by Nepal (Zeng, 2016).

for Nepal to maintain stable relations with India. According to Zeng, when the Nepali parliament delegation visited China in 1963, the former ambassador of China to Nepal, Chairman Mao told the Nepali delegation "When it came to external relations, you should also properly handle the relations with your southern neighbor" (2016). Yet, as Nepal's relations with India deteriorated in 2015 after the blockade, the Nepali political elite sought to turn to China, which eventually broke India's monopoly on trade with Nepal and provided China leverage while participating in Nepal's political and economic developments (Giri, 2018).

### Impact of the CPC and NCP partyto-party relations

Since Jana Andolan II, also known as the People's Movement II, which led to the downfall of the monarchy, perhaps no other incident had united almost all major political parties of Nepal as India's unofficial blockade imposed in 2015.<sup>2</sup> Popular Nepali sentiments reflected a disdain towards India's foreign policy in Nepal as the blockade restricted the supply of essential goods to Nepali citizens. The dire fuel shortages resulting from the blockade prompted China to provide Nepal with 1.3 million litres of gasoline, thus winning some of the goodwill that India had lost (Wagle, 2016).

In stark contrast to Delhi's high-handed approach towards Nepali politicians, China's subtle diplomacy, which was respectful of Nepali sensitivities, won it several allies. This included the three major political parties, i.e., the Nepal Communist Party (United Marxist-Leninist), Nepal Communist Party (Maoists), and Nepali Congress (Jha, 2021; Mulmi, 2021). This unity led to the NCP's landslide victory in the 2017 elections. K. P. Oli was reinstated as the prime minister of Nepal, which became a stepping stone for CPC-NCP party relations.

Growing disdain against India led the Chinese to cultivate friendlier ties with all the major political parties. Qun & Wu (2017) propose that for non-communist parties, especially the Nepali Congress, developing friendly ties with the CPC would help "offset the pro-India color of the Congress party and win support of more voters in political process." Yet, no relationship became as significant as the one between the CPC and the NCP — a communist ruling party on both sides allowed for enhanced cooperation.

The potential for a growing relationship was evident in the 2016 NCP feud between Pushpa Kamal Dahal (Prachanda) and Oli, when the Global Times ran an op-ed saying that the Chinese were concerned about "being treated as a card only when Kathmandu's relations with New Delhi are at low" (Xu, 2016). This was emphasised time and again indicating the CPC's desire to maintain the stability of the ruling party in Nepal. The unity and victory of the Communist Party of Nepal (CPN)-Maoist and Communist Party of Nepal United Marxists Leninist (CPN-UML) in the 2017 elections started an era where party relationships became a decisive factor in foreign policy and Nepal-China relations.

For instance, the decision to award the contract for the 1200 MW Budhi-Gandaki hydropower project to the China Gezhouba Group Corporation (CGGC) was changed four times during the reign of four prime ministers.<sup>3</sup> In May 2017, under the leadership of CPN-Maoist's Prachanda, the government decided to award the project to CGGC. However, in November 2017, the new prime minister, Sher Bahadur Deuba (Nepali Congress), revoked the contract to mobilise domestic resources. In 2018, Energy Minister Barsaman Pun (CPN-Maoist) expressed a desire to reinstate cooperation on the project with China, stating, "We are willing to

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> The term is widely debated and controversial among Nepali and Indian scholars. There is consensus among Nepali politicians and scholars who saw the supply of essentials cut off from India, hinting at their strategic move. For Indian onlookers, according to former Ambassador Ranjit Rae in his book *Kathmandu Dilemma*: the blockade was undertaken by Madhesi protestors, hence, being a domestic issue.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> The actual figure is three prime ministers, as Sher Bahadur Deuba was appointed first in 2017 and then again in 2021.

cooperate with China, whether it's through intergovernmental cooperation mechanism or accepting preferential loans from China" (Joshi & Pakar, 2018). The Chinese preference for the unification of the "left government" (Jha, 2016), along with Oli's electoral promise of awarding the contract to CGGC, do not indicate an alliance of two parties based on shared values or a common agenda but rather a move to consolidate votes that ultimately favoured the Sino-Nepal engagement (Adhikari, 2017). We asked Keshav Pandey, who is a member of parliament and previously the head of the foreign affairs department of the NCP, what he thought of CPC stressing the importance of NCP's stability. He stated:

"One thing I like about them (CPC) is that they do not wish to harm other neighbourhood parties. Instead, they see them as their own neighbour and always strive for peace and prosperity. Previously, the NCP were two political parties, and once they merged, it signalled a positive message to CPC and they have looked forward to more cooperation".

Yet others have put forward a different opinion. Hari Sharma, a prominent public intellectual of Nepal, argued that "Communist parties in Nepal have more of a fraternal relation — in terms of ideology. However, there is an unequal relationship between Nepali political parties and the CPC—it is mostly transactional as to who gets what."

The party-to-party relationship was more pronounced on the morning of September 24, 2019, as Prachanda and Oli were in a state of disagreement over power-sharing. Song Tao, head of the International Department of the Communist Party of China (ID-CPC), and Madhav Kumar Nepal, previous head of the foreign affairs department of the NCP, exchanged a bilateral agreement that formalised the relationship between the CPC and the NCP.

The CPC's relationship with the NCP deepened after its members were trained in "Xi Jinping thought", with more than 200 NCP and 40 ID-

CPC members participating in the workshop (Himalayan News Service, 2019). Thereon the Chinese pursued active engagement in Nepal's political atmosphere, which was new for Nepali politicians as well as across public discourse. CPC saw the communist alliance, bolstered by party unification, as conducive to the future of bilateral relations, a sentiment that only added to New Delhi's anxieties (Upadhya, 2021).

The alliance received mixed reactions. Regarding the training workshops, some analysts were quick to argue that such an engagement "is likely to deprive Nepal of its independent and free decision-making" (Kaphle, 2019). Initially, the Nepali Congress objected to the training on the grounds that it would interfere with Nepal's sovereignty and the Nepali Congress deemed the training program as irrelevant. Shekhar Koirala, a key figure in the Nepali Congress party, and a relative of B. P. Koirala, emphasised the need for party-to-party cooperation but warned Nepal to carefully guard itself against foreign policy fallacies and maintain a fine balance (Paudyal & Koirala, 2019). Raj Kaji Maharjan, a provincial member of the parliament and a member of the NCP, argued that such training was important for strengthening the party vision and was a system that works well. When we asked him what the implications of such exchanges could be, he said:

"The future of party relations also depends on mutual understanding and respect for each other. If you have a party that does not understand China or the governance of China, then there will be further challenges. CPC's cordial relations with the NCP are a sign of a deeper connection, there are greater prospects for development and cooperation in future".

The CPC-NCP relation cemented the importance of developing Sino-Nepal economic cooperation and development through party ties. This was made clear in 2020 when the NCP was on the verge of splitting again, and the ID-CPC sent its vice-minister, Guo Yezhou, to Kathmandu to conduct several meetings after Oli dissolved the parliament.

His visit reaffirmed the "belief that China had preferred a government under a unified NCP; with new political calculations, however, China is now keen that it remains assured of its key interests in Nepal" (Giri, 2020b).

Although it is a party-to-party relationship, the CPC-NCP forms a part of the larger bilateral web between the countries. In one of the informal discussions, we were reminded that the Chinese ambassador to Nepal takes part in NCP meetings as a CPC representative. All of this has led to the elevation of ties between the two parties. While the CPC advocates for uniformity in its relationship with political parties, its NCP tie-up has raised eyebrows among other politicians. The two communist parties' tie-up in 2019 was viewed by the Nepali Congress as a way of dismantling Nepal's 'non-alignment' policy and even gave rise to speculations that NCP would fully incorporate the CPC's model of governance (Poudel, 2019a). The situation escalated to the point that the then general secretary of the NCP, Madhav Kumar Nepal, had to provide assurances that it was a mere fraternal relation and that the NCP did not aim to copy the CPC's governance style (Poudel, 2019b).

In the case of China's foreign policy, developing countries that have strong party-to-party relations with China are better able to promote their foreign policy interests. When President Xi met with the NCP co-chairman Prachanda during his official visit to Nepal in 2019, both leaders emphasised strengthening party building and state governance for a long-term relationship to "help Nepal achieve national development and prosperity" (Xinhua, 2019). From the CPC's perspective, "as the governing party, the interest of the CPC's is identical with those of the state" (Zhong, 2007). In this sense, party relations can reinforce government ties: they provide additional means to achieve the same ends (Hackenesch & Bader, 2020).

To understand how the ruling party maintains a balance between party-to-party and government-to-government relations, we talked to the then finance minister of Nepal in 2020, Bishnu Poudel, who is also the general secretary of the NCP, on the difference between party-to-party and state-to-state cooperation for the ruling party in a multiparty democracy like Nepal. He answered:

"Party-to-party relations impact the overall state-to-state relations. We should keep sharing our experiences and maintain friendly relations between the NCP and the CPC. Being the ruling party, the NCP and CPC party as well as government relations have been moving forward smoothly. However, for party relations, we intend to take it through the party-to-party channel and do not link it too much with the state-to-state channel, as the state has its procedures".

He emphasised that while state-to-state relations are crucial in encouraging investment flows and ensuring the sustainability of projects, it is the party-level diplomacy in Nepal that helps in sharing experiences and creating an enabling environment to promote such cooperation.

Yet, Rajan Bhattarai, who was the chief foreign policy advisor to the prime minister from 2018 to 2021, argues that party-to-party relations are a part of people-to-people relationships. According to him, in countries where people-to-people relations are better, its positive impact is reflected in state-to-state relations. In the context of China, he argues that party relations help support state relations, and if all political parties of Nepal can build a consensus on how to maintain relations with China, then there will be no issues in dealing with China, regardless of who is in power.

Nepali politicians, particularly those of the NCP, have oriented themselves to learning from the CPC and its governance. In 2019, a 15-member team of the NCP, led by Dev Gurung, visited China at the invitation of the CPC, where Chinese leaders shared their experience of "winning the hearts and minds of people and strengthen party's organizational base" (Bhattarai, 2019b). Similarly, the CPC argues that for China to build even a moderately prosperous society, it must, firstly,

establish friendly relations with political parties abroad and institute friendly dialogues.

The CPC, thus, projects itself as a reliable friend, ready to assist in times of need but mostly aiming to fulfil economic objectives. For instance, in 2020, the CPC and major Nepali political parties established a consultation mechanism for political parties on the Trans-Himalaya Connectivity network, an initiative to strengthen practical cooperation in the fields of "agriculture, economy, trade, tourism and culture and jointly promote the Belt and Road Initiative" (Ma, 2020). Party relations, thus, transcend beyond strengthening economic cooperation.

This notion was also shared by Yashoda Gurung (Subedi), a member of parliament and central committee member of the CPN-Maoist, who described the importance of party relations in government activities as:

"the party is the brain/mind and the government is the hands and legs. This is what we have to learn from China. It is not an individualistic concept as the government is governed by a party, not by a party member. CPC and NCP can help each other as they have ideological and emotional connections but we [NCP] can utilise the opportunity for building better party relations as well".

However, party-to-party relations also come with challenges. As both are ruling parties, if the NCP and CPC relations do not reflect Nepal's national interests, it will be difficult for relations to prosper. Krishna Khanal, former foreign policy advisor to late former Prime Minister Girija Prasad Koirala in 1999, recounts the experience of the former ambassador to China, Yadunath Khanal, who said:

"It is hard to understand Chinese's reaction<sup>4</sup> towards political development in Nepal. It could be mostly due to Nepal's political instability and the unstable system makes it complicated for the Chinese to maintain such relations".

If the parties do not realign their party relationship with national interests, it will result in the downfall of the overall party-to-party relationship. As CPC seeks to maintain good working relations with all the political parties, it is also important for the ruling party to promote national interests in attaining its foreign policy goals.

### Conclusion

Party diplomacy in Nepal has produced mixed results. Despite CPC's 'quiet diplomacy' in Nepal, which exposed its preference for ties with the NCP, it will continue to undertake party relations to maintain unity among the communist parties of Nepal. Yet, it also presents an opportunity to create ripple effects as other political parties will be tempted to expedite their party relations with foreign political parties, which can bring innumerable challenges. In our final round of interviews with former Prime Minister Sher Bahadur Deuba in 2020, when he was President of the Nepali Congress, he stated that without adequate preparation and clarity in identifying needs concerning national interests, party interactions will not yield adequate results.

For China, party relations constitute an important component of overall bilateral state relations. Previously, the CPC's relation with foreign parties was mostly to learn from advanced democracies, while power politics and propaganda were considered supplementary (Shambaugh, 2007). But China has grown stronger over the years abandoning its 'quiet diplomacy, and, hence, elite party relations and politics have become an integral component of the CPC's foreign policy. The challenge remains as to whether, in China or Nepal, a particular political party can adequately promote national interests in bilateral engagements with the political parties of other countries, and whether engagements such as those promoted and developed by the ID-CPC supplement overall state-to-state relations or only end up serving a political party's interests.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> Implying the language barrier and lack of cultural understanding, which leads to a gap in being able to interpret Chinese reaction.

#### Reference

Adhikari, D. (2017, November 24). Nepal vote set to favor China over India. *Nikkei Asian Review*. Retrieved from https://asia.nikkei.com/Politics/Nepal-vote-set-to-favor-China-over-India2

Aid Data. (2019). *Silk road diplomacy.* Washington D.C.: Aid Data.

Baral, S. (2021, June 30). ६९ वर्षअघ बेइजिंड. पुगेर जसले नेपाल—चीन कम्युनिस्ट नाता जोड़े. [The one who went to Beijing and established relations with Nepal – China Communist parties 69 years ago]. Nepalkhabar. Retrieved from https://nepalkhabar.com/magazine/61550-2021-06-30-14-14-24?fbclid=IwAR3CzoZQexUwlMz2VlQ5MsydqUYXwDR5ldDT798q5eSgnKHWkTQDuAKr7Gg

Bhattarai, K. D. (2019a, April 7). Turning points in Nepal-China relations. *The Annapurna Express*. Retrieved from https://theannapurnaexpress.com/news/turning-points-in-nepal-china-relations-1419

Bhattarai, K. D. (2019b, May 3). China cultivates ties with political parties of all hues. *The Annapurna Express*. Retrieved from https://theannapurnaexpress.com/news/china-cultivatesties-with-political-parties-of-all-hues-1517

Brødsgaard, K. E. (2018). China's political order under Xi Jinping: concepts and perspectives. *China: An international journal*, *16*(3), 1–17.

Devkota, P. (2021, January 11). Role of ID-CPC in party-to-party relations. *Ghamchaya*. Retrieved from https://www.ghamchhaya.com/?p=8139

Dhakal, R. (2017, October 7). केआई सिंहको बडीगार्डको स्मरण सिंहदरबार कब्जादेखि चीन निर्वासनसम्मको भित्री कथा. [KI Singh's bodyguard's memoir: From Singhdurbar arrest to living in China]. Newsewa. Retrieved from https://www.newssewa.com/content/padam-bahadur-ale-ki-sing.html

Giri, A. (2018, September 7). China allows Nepal access to its ports, ending Indian monopoly. *The Kathmandu Post*. Retrieved from https://kathmandupost.com/national/2018/09/07/nepal-china-finalise-text-on-transit-protocol

Giri, A. (2020a, February 14). In two years, Oli administration's foreign policy has been largely one-sided, say analysts. *The Kathmandu Post*. Retrieved from https://kathmandupost.com/national/2020/02/14/in-two-years-oli-administration-s-foreign-policy-has-been-largely-one-sided-say-analyst

Giri, A. (2020b, December 30). Beijing recalibrating its Nepal policy as political situation unfolds fast.

*The Kathmandu Post.* Retrieved from https://kathmandupost.com/national/2020/12/30/beijing-recalibrating-its-nepal-policy-as-political-situation-unfolds-fast-in-kathmandu

Hackenesch, C., & Bader, J. (2020). The struggle for minds and influence: The Chinese Communist Party's global outreach. *International Studies Quarterly*, *64*(3), 723–733. Retrieved from https://doi.org/10.1093/isq/sqaa028

Himalayan News Service. (2019, September 30). Chinese leaders to share Xi Jinping thought. *The Himalayan Times*. Retrieved from https://thehimalayantimes.com/nepal/chinese-leaders-to-share-xi-jinping-thought

Jha, H. B. (2021, January). Decoding the tectonic shift in Nepal's politics. *Observer Research Foundation*. Retrieved from https://www.orfonline.org/expert-speak/decoding-tectonic-shifts-nepal-politics/

Jha, P. (2016, September 07). Chinese advice behind Prachanda's U-Turn support to Nepal govt? *Hindustan Times*. Retrieved from https://www.hindustantimes.com/india/the-chinese-advice-behind-prachanda-s-u-turn-on-support-to-nepalgovt/story-4sdNKxZxTu3QRMDdfcnjlN.html

Joshi, A. R., & Pakar, S. (2018, June 28). 一带一路关注点:中国在尼泊尔的水电投资 [Belt and Road focus: China's hydropower investment in Nepal] *China Dialogue*. Retrieved from https://chinadialogue.net/zh/4/43985/

Kaphle, A. (2019, September 25). A blueprint for consolidating power: China exports Xi Jinping thought to Nepal. *The Kathmandu Post*. Retrieved from https://kathmandupost.com/national/2019/09/24/a-blueprint-for-consolidating-power-china-exports-xi-jinping-thought-to-nepal

Li, X. (2019, June 26). The opening ceremony of the first China-Arab political party seminar. *Shanghai International Studies University*. Retrieved from http://carc.shisu.edu.cn/english1/d8/ab/c8942a121003/page.psp

Loh, D.M.H. (2018). Diplomatic control, foreign policy, and change under Xi Jinping: A field-theoretic account. *Journal of Current Chinese Affairs*, 47(3), 111–145. Retrieved from https://doi.org/10.1177%2F186810261804700305

Ma, J. (2020, October 21). 中共与尼泊尔主要政党成立政党共商机制,第一次会议说了啥? [The Communist party of China and major political parties have set up a party consultation mechanism. What did they talk about in the first meeting?] *Sohu*. Retrieved from https://www.sohu.com/a/426346354\_161795

Mulmi, A. (2021). *All Roads Lead North*. India: Westland Publications.

Nepalpage. (2021, July 01). Congratulations of Nepali leaders on the occasion of the centenary of the Chinese Communist Party. *Nepalpage*. Retrieved from https://english.nepalpage. com/2021/07/congratulations-to-nepali-leaders-on-the-occasion-of-the-centenary-of-the-chinese-communist-party/

Pal, D. (2021, October 13). China's influence in South Asia: Vulnerabilities and resilience in four countries. *Carnegie Endowment for International Peace*. Retrieved from https://carnegieendowment.org/2021/10/13/china-s-influence-in-south-asia-vulnerabilities-and-resilience-in-four-countries-pub-85552

Pant, Y. P. (1961, October 14). Chinese economic assistance to Nepal. *The Economic Weekly*. Retrieved from https://www.epw.in/system/files/pdf/1961\_13/41/chinese economic assistance to nepal.pdf

Paudyal, M., & Koirala, K. R. (2019, April 8). Congress leadership lacks moral courage. It should be changed. *MyRepública*. Retrieved from https://myrepublica. nagariknetwork.com/news/congress-leadership-lacks-moral-courage-it-should-be-changed/

Poudel, M. (2019a, September 18). कांग्रेस आत्तियो, अब नेकपा सच्चिएला? [Congress is panicking, will NCP(UML) come to terms?] *Onlinekhabar*. Retrieved from https://www.onlinekhabar. com/2019/09/799266

Poudel, M. (2019b, September 24). नेकपा र चीनको सम्बन्ध भ्रातृत्वको हो, कांग्रेस आत्तिनु पर्दैन [NCP and China posess brotherhood relations, Congress shouldn't panic]. *Onlinekhabar*. Retrieved from https://www.onlinekhabar.com/2019/09/798862

Qun, Y., & Wu, H. (2017, May 28). 尼泊尔大会党的历史、 现状及前景. 外国马克思主义政党研究中心 [History, Current Situation and Prospects of Nepal Congress Party. Research Center for Foreign Marxist Political Parties]. Retrieved from http://www.ccnumpfc.com/index.php/View/705.html

Rabena, J. A. (2021, May 06). China's CPC deepens ties with Philippine political parties. *Think China*. Retrieved from https://www.thinkchina.sg/chinascpc-deepens-ties-philippine-political-parties

Shambaugh, D. (2007). China's "quiet diplomacy": The international department of the Chinese Communist Party. *China: An International Journal*, *5*(1), 25–54. Retrieved from https://doi.org/10.1142/S0219747207000039

The Economist. (2020, December 10). How China's Communist Party trains foreign politicians. *The* 

*Economist.* Retrieved from https://www.economist.com/china/2020/12/10/how-chinas-communist-party-trains-foreign-politicians

Thornton, P. M. (2021, November). Party all the time: The CCP in comparative and historical perspective. *The China Quarterly*, 248,, 1–15. Retrieved from https://doi.org/10.1017/S0305741021000965

Tiezzi, S. (2015, April 28). After devastating earthquake, China rushes aid to Nepal. *The Diplomat*. Retrieved from https://thediplomat.com/2015/04/after-devasating-earthquake-chinarushes-aid-to-nepal/

Upadhya, S. (2021). *Backfire in Nepal: How India lost the plot to China*. Delhi: New Vitasta Publishing.

Wagle, A. (2016, June 27). Three's a crowd. *The Kathmandu Post*. Retrieved from https://kathmandupost.com/opinion/2016/06/27/threes-a-crowd

Wikileaks. (2006, April 25). *PRC/Nepal: Beijing assessing how to engage with Nepal's interim government*. Retrieved from www.wikileaks.org/plus/cables/06BEIJINGG7838a.html Accessed during September 2020

*Xinhua.* (2021, January 17). Xi Focus: Xi advances CPC relations with foreign policital parties for global good. Retreived from http://www.xinhuanet.com/english/2021-01/17/c\_139674774.htm.

Xinhua. (2019, October 13). Xi meets Nepal Communist Party co-chairman to advance interparty ties. Retrieved from http://www.xinhuanet.com/english/2019-10/13/c\_138468825.htm
Accessed during September 2020

Xu, L. (2016, September 16). Nepal risks missing with China. *Global Times*. Retrieved from www. globaltimes.cn/content/1007091.html. Last accessed on December 2020.

Yang, J. (2021). Foreign affairs work since the founding of the Communist Party of China: A century of glorious achievements and a future of bright prospects. *Qiushi Journal (English edition), May/June*. Retrieved from http://en.qstheory.cn/2021-07/08/c\_641114.htm

Zeng, X. (2016). *You and Us: Stories of China and Nepal.* Beijing: China Intercontinental Press.

Zhong, L. (2007, October). *International relations* of the Communist Party of China. Beijing: China Intercontinental Press. Retrieved from https://www.idcpc.org.cn/english/inlrelations/objectsdomain/index.html: The relations in early years of new China: mostly with foreign political parties.